## **MDA No.: 1420**

# Title: Emergency Evacuation Information Sharing Consultation Response

#### 1. Executive Summary

- 1.1 At the Fire, Resilience and Emergency Planning (FREP) Committee meeting on 15 June 2022, the Committee held a meeting on reforming the fire service and resolved that:
  - Authority be delegated to the Chair, in consultation with the party Group Lead Members, to agree any output arising from the discussion.
- 1.2 Following consultation with party Group Lead Members, the Chair is asked to agree the Committee's response to the Government consultation on Emergency Evacuation Information Sharing, as attached at **Appendix 1**.

#### 2. Decision

2.1 That the Fire, Resilience and Emergency Planning Committee's response to the Government consultation on Emergency Evacuation Information Sharing be agreed.

#### **Assembly Member**

I confirm that I do not have any disclosable pecuniary interests in the proposed decision and take the decision in compliance with the Code of Conduct for elected Members of the Authority.

The above request has my approval.

Signature: A Club

Printed Name: Anne Clarke AM, Chair of the Fire, Resilience and Emergency

**Planning Committee** 

Date: 09 August 2022

#### 3. Decision by an Assembly Member under Delegated Authority

#### Background and proposed next steps:

- 3.1 The exercise of delegated authority agreeing the Committee's consultation response will be formally noted at the Committee's next appropriate meeting.
- 3.2 The terms of reference for this investigation were agreed by the Chair, in consultation with relevant party Group Lead Members, under the standing authority granted to Chairs of Committees and Sub-Committees. Officers confirm that the letters and recommendations fall within these terms of reference.

#### Confirmation that appropriate delegated authority exists for this decision:

Signature (Committee Services): Dian Richard

Printed Name: Diane Richards, Senior Committee Officer

Date: 09 August 2022

Telephone Number: 07925 373478

#### **Financial Implications: NOT REQUIRED**

Note: Finance comments and signature are required only where there are financial implications arising or the potential for financial implications.

Signature (Finance): Not Required

Printed Name: N/A

Date: N/A

Telephone Number: N/A

#### **Legal Implications:**

The Chair of the Fire, Resilience and Emergency Planning Committee has the power to make the decision set out in this report.

Signature (Legal):

Printed Name: Emma Strain, Monitoring Officer

Date: 09 August 2022

Telephone Number: 07971 101375

#### Supporting Detail / List of Consultees:

- Susan Hall AM (Deputy Chairman)
- Hina Bokhari AM
- Zack Polanski AM

#### 4. Public Access to Information

- 4.1 Information in this form (Part 1) is subject to the FoIA, or the EIR and will be made available on the GLA Website, usually within one working day of approval.
- 4.2 If immediate publication risks compromising the implementation of the decision (for example, to complete a procurement process), it can be deferred until a specific date. Deferral periods should be kept to the shortest length strictly necessary.
- 4.3 **Note**: this form (Part 1) will either be published within one working day after it has been approved or on the defer date.

#### Part 1 - Deferral:

Is the publication of Part 1 of this approval to be deferred? NO

If yes, until what date:

#### Part 2 - Sensitive Information:

Only the facts or advice that would be exempt from disclosure under FoIA or EIR should be included in the separate Part 2 form, together with the legal rationale for non-publication.

Is there a part 2 form? NO

#### **Lead Officer / Author**

Signature: P. Goffe

Printed Name: Philippa Goffe

Job Title: Senior Policy Adviser

Date: 09 August 2022

Telephone Number: 07729 625453

### Countersigned by Executive Director:

Signature:

Printed Name: Helen Ewen, Executive Director of Assembly Secretariat

Date: 09 August 22

Telephone Number: 07729 108986

# LONDONASSEMBLY

City Hall Kamal Chunchie Way London E16 1ZE

Tel: 020 7983 4000 www.london.gov.uk



Anne Clarke AM
Chair of the Fire, Resilience and Emergency Planning Committee

(by email)
<u>FireSafetyUnitconsultations@homeoffice.g</u>ov.uk

9 August 2022

#### Open Consultation: Emergency Evacuation Information Sharing (EEIS)+

I am writing as Chair of the London Assembly Fire, Resilience and Emergency Planning Committee. Please accept this letter as the Committee's response to the EEIS consultation.

The Government has undertaken two consultations in response to the following recommendations made in the Grenfell Tower Inquiry Phase One report in paragraph 33.22:

- e) (...) that the owner and manager of every high-rise residential building be required by law to prepare personal emergency evacuation plans for all residents whose ability to selfevacuate may be compromised (such as persons with reduced mobility or cognition).
- f) (...) that the owner and manager of every high-rise residential building be required by law to include up-to-date information about persons with reduced mobility and their associated PEEPs in the premises information box.

The first consultation, setting out then Government thinking and asking for views, ran from 8 June 2021 and closed on 19 July 2021. The evidence from that first consultation led to the development of the Government's current proposal for an alternative package of initiatives that supports the fire safety of residents whose ability to self-evacuate may be compromised. The Government response to the first consultation concluded that:

"a large majority of respondents support the proposal to require the Responsible Person (RP) to prepare a PEEP for every resident who self-identifies to them as unable to self-evacuate and do so in consultation with the residents backed the requirement for PEEPs."<sup>1</sup>

However, when asked to elaborate individuals and organisations identified: "significant concerns over the proportionality, the practicality, and the fire safety case for PEEPs in all high-rise residential buildings."<sup>2</sup>

It is these concerns that have prompted the second consultation on an alternative proposal - EEIS - with information sharing based on a Person-Centred Fire Risk Assessment (PCFRA) which would apply only to residential blocks with a simultaneous evacuation strategy. This would require the RP to ask residents to self-identify if they feel they would need assistance to evacuate and offer them a PCFRA. The RP would then liaise with their local fire and rescue service to have a fire safety home visit done and then review PCFRA if it was agreed the resident would still require assistance to evacuate.

The Committee discussed the Grenfell Tower Inquiry recommendation for PEEPs at our meeting in May this year with the London Fire Commissioner (LFC), Andy Roe. This session pre-dated the Government's consultation on EEIS. Andy Roe said then:

"We are [setting up a forum with disabled leaseholders] around personal emergency evacuation plans (PEEPs), which is going to be a very difficult area of analysis and I expect to bring it back to this Committee. We will do the hard miles by sitting with disabled residents in London and listening to what they need and want."<sup>3</sup>

The London Fire Brigade (LFB) is doing this engagement as part of its work on developing a Community Risk Management Plan and to inform its response to this consultation. We recommend the Government considers this evidence as this will provide the view of those directly impacted by the proposals for EEIS.

The Committee heard previously from the LFC in its meeting held on 22 February about the Grenfell Tower Inquiry recommendations for PEEPs to be available to the Brigade for vulnerable residents of high rise residential buildings. He acknowledged that there would be practical difficulties in implementing the recommendation due to the scale of high-rise residential buildings in London. However, he told the Committee:

"I know that when we turn up at a fire in a medium-rise or high-rise block, I need my firefighters to have the information immediately to hand on where disabled and vulnerable residents live so that we can plan, in a moment of crisis, for how we will best prioritise them. That is slightly different from a specific evacuation plan, but that has to exist as a baseline."

Н	le	went	on	to	say	<i>'</i> :
---	----	------	----	----	-----	------------

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Gov.uk, Government response to PEEPs consultation, 13 June 2022

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> ibic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> London Assembly Fire, Resilience and Emergency Planning Committee Transcript, psge 18. 25 May 2022

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> London Assembly Fire, Resilience and Emergency Planning Committee Transcript, page 21, 22 February 2022

"For the very most vulnerable – and ... I spoke on this to the Inquiry, it is in the public realm - what LFB and NFCC (National Fire Chiefs Council) believe is that for the most vulnerable in the highest risk blocks - for example, the 1,000 blocks in London that still have a simultaneous evacuation policy in place - they should have a PEEP in the highest risk buildings, alongside information on all vulnerable residents generally encoded inside a premises' information block on all residential high-rises."

The Committee backs the LFC's call for this information to be accessible by firefighters on attending a fire. Providing this within the premises' information box seems the most practical means of ensuring LFB access as this already must contain key information on the building for firefighters when they arrive at an incident. However, if the Government can develop an alternative electronic system for delivering the information this would be acceptable. However, there should not be a time delay waiting for an electronic solution to be developed. It is now over five years since the Grenfell Tower fire and yet these two recommendations remain outstanding despite the knowledge that 41 per cent of Grenfell Tower residents living with disabilities died in the fire.

The Committee considers it essential that disabled and other vulnerable residents of multi-storey buildings have confidence that information on their needs will be readily accessible to the fire and rescue servuces in the event of fire breaking out. In addition, the Committee believes it is important that it is recognised that the needs of disabled people are highly individual, and may or may not be specifically linked to their disability (for example, a language barrier), and can change over time. Therefore, there should be scope for ongoing communication and consultation between disabled people and fire & rescue services, and, where approriate or necessary, third parties, such as interpreters or carers.

The Committee has concerns about your proposal that RPs would offer PCFRAs to residents (who self-identify) only in buildings with simultaneous evacuation strategies. Our concerns are twofold:

- 1. This would mean fire abd rescue services would only have very limited information on residents with disabilities living in multi-storey buildings. If a fire occurred in any multi-storey building other than one with known fire safety failings, this information would not exist. Firefighters arriving on scene would have no more information available to them than at Grenfell Tower. This seems a high risk strategy that is wholly dependent on a fire not being able to spread in buildings that have not been identified by the RP as needing a simultaneous evacuation strategy. In your response to the initial consultation you state that residents strongly opposed including imposing a simultaneous evacuation strategy and that 70 per cent of responses supported information on evacuation being provided for all buildings over 11 metres in height. It is unclear to the Committee why you are proposing to limit EEIS to only the known highest risk buildings.
- 2. The offer of a PCFRA by the RP would initiate a fire home safety visit by the fire brigade. The Committee is concerned that linking this to a home fire safety visit would in effect transfer responsibility from building ROs to the LFB. This is not acceptable. The LFB is stretching its resources to deliver a significant Transformation Programme to deliver on the recommendations from the GTI Phase One report and the HMICFRS report. The Brigade has been criticised by the London Assembly for drawing down on its reserves to meet the gap in its budget arising from this significant amount of work. Any Government proposal that would result in additional work falling to the Brigade would need to be fully funded by central Government.

The consultation also includes a call for evidence for examples of practical, proportionate and safe PEEPs and other fire safety initiatives being undertaken in residential settings that meet these criteria. The Committee has no contribution to make to this call for evidence as we consider this is best addressed by LFB and others with direct operational responsibilities and experience to draw on.

Yours sincerely,

Anne Clarke AM

pour Class

Chair of the Fire, Resilience and Emergency Planning Committee